
Faculty Senate

Friday, October 21, 2005

Members Present: P. Anderson,  Sandy Baker,  Steve Baker,  R. Barton,  S. Bentley,  J. Cox,  F. Daniels,  T. Delong, D. Bolinder,  X. Du,  D. Elmore,  L. Frazier, C. Ford, G. Heberer,  B. Hofland, T. Howell, 
C. Hyslop, L. Hyslop, A. Kincaid,  J. King,  P. Klem,  J. Larson, K. Laxalt, J. Licht,  L. Macfarlan,
K. Martin, L. McCarty,  K. Miller,  D. Moore, J. Moore, K. Mowrey,  M. Myrhow,  S. Negrete,
J. Newman, S. Nielsen, E. Nickel, M. Ports, M. Puccinelli, C. Pyatt,  J. Rosenthal, K. Schwandt, J. Shaw,  R. Siler,  G. Skivington, P. Smith,  S. Stevenson, G. Tenney,  L. Uhlenkott,  B. Wallace,  L. Walsh,
P. Warren

Others Present:  GBC President Paul Killpatrick; Pat Phillips and Chris Mitchell, classified staff.
I. Call to Order:  The meeting was called to order at 1:11. p.m. Chair Uhlenkott declared a quorum.  Two written proxies were noted. 
II. President Killpatrick: President Killpatrick addressed “Pahrump Fever” with the background information that was first presented to him over two years ago when CCSN was going through a transition in presidents.  Regent Bandera recommended a visit to the Pahrump campus prior to a Board of Regents Meeting. The people in Pahrump requested the visit from Dr. Killpatrick and Vice President Carl Diekhans to express their interest in Great Basin College.  (There is a potential for 150 to 200 FTE at that campus, which represents approximately 10 % of GBC’s enrollment, but less than 1% for CCSN.) The main campus in Las Vegas is over an hour away from the rural Pahrump campus which has a High-Tech Center. Pahrump has a very competent Director, and better staffing than our Ely and Winnemucca locations. There was no talk of affiliation with Great Basin College at that time. 
Regent Dorothy Gallagher requested that GBC revisit the campus this September after 
receiving calls from some disgruntled residents in Pahrump. Dr. Killpatrick followed the correct 
protocol and called President Carpenter prior to this visit to discuss some of the issues that may be 
presented. President Carpenter gave no indication that he was opposed to the visit to explore the 
feasibility of GBC considering an alliance with the CCSN satellite campus.   The potential for 
increased FTE and expansion from a five county service area to a potential eight-county service 
area is very exciting.  There are many things that could impact the outcome of moving on this 
venture with Pahrump:
a) Money allocations to CCSN would need to be allocated to GBC ($600,000 to 
         $850,000).
b) A Memo of Understanding between CCSN and GBC, and GBC and the City of Pahrump must be implemented prior to promising delivery of services.
c) Baccalaureate degrees offered by GBC will be offered in Pahrump.  Any degrees 
  that are not offered by GBC can be offered by Nevada State College. Apparently this was not understood to be the case and was reported incorrectly in the Pahrump Valley Times.
  The editor was contacted by President Killpatrick to correct.  If this provision is not met, the negotiations will be suspended.   Great Basin College has been frustrated with the idea of sending our baccalaureate degrees to other institutions.  Case in point, two years ago, GBC was asked to send our Elementary Education program to Western Nevada Community College.   GBC agreed, but Chancellor Jane Nichols said Nevada State College has the right to baccalaureate degrees anywhere in the state because they are a state college and their territory is the entire state. Great Basin College does not want to be in that position again. The President will not compromise on this issue.

d) A money request has been submitted to CCSN and is negotiable. 
e) There is no full-time faculty in Pahrump. Thirty part-time adjunct faculty members are handling fifty sections. Two full-time faculty, preferably in English and Math, 

        will be placed in Pahrump to start the continuity of our general education objectives. We would not offer full programs initially except CDL.   President’s Council will be developing the Memos of Understanding to clearly state what we can or cannot provide to the community of Pahrump and the appropriate phase-in of services. These recommendations return to Faculty Senate for faculty involvement.

f) Underground mining and the driver’s education program can bring us up slightly to achieving our FTE goals, but Pahrump would bring us an immediate infusion of 200 
 FTE at the rural distance factor.  Thirty-seven years of quality education and an 

       excellent reputation in higher education cannot be compromised. 
g) When asked why GBC is the preferred institution over CCSN in Pahrump’s estimation and what their expectations are, the president responded that the dissatisfaction comes from lack of services. In recent history, Pahrump did not receive funding for new construction, which they felt came from lack of support from CCSN with the Board of Regents.  As far as what this community expects:
1)  GBC has a track record being successful in working with rural        communities and smaller populations
2)  The GBC reputation for quality education in Elko, Winnemucca and Ely. Pahrump did not want an affiliation with WNCC because there are issues with the relationship of the Fallon campus and WNCC.
3) Pahrump’s students must commute to secure four-year degrees. GBC will deliver degrees.   
h) The president addressed the question of competition between GBC and Nevada State College for upper division programs and the preference of the people in southern Nevada when Nevada State College grows larger.  As the college is only three years old at this time, it is not an immediate challenge.  GBC will offer the same courtesy to Nevada State College as it extends to UNR with associated programs, but as far as letting them offer degrees that compete against ours, absolutely not.
i) Within the next six weeks, the President wants to send a fact-finding committee to 
 focus on the challenges of scheduling, courses, infrastructure, and holding students 
 harmless who are currently enrolled in either CCSN or Nevada State College.
j) When asked about hiring Math and English faculty in Pahrump, the President advised that it would depend if a faculty member from those disciplines would want to relocate from Elko to Pahrump. Of the thirty adjuncts employed in Pahrump, some may want to apply for full-time status.  There would be a selection committee in either event, to keep the same standards we have here.

k) When asked how we can offer services to Pahrump when Jackpot and Wendover are underserved, the president responded that we have no permanent buildings in either location.  Interactive rooms are at a premium because we share facilities as we do in 
   Owyhee, which makes it difficult to deliver interactive video courses. Chair Uhlenkott 
 responded with information from Vice-president McFarlane that revenue 
   generated from the FTE in Pahrump could in fact be used to improve conditions in the underserved areas. Pahrump has two IAV rooms in place that can be used as an 

originating site as we do in Winnemucca and Ely.  If there are enough students taking 
English or Math, interactive classes may not be an immediate issue.  John Rice stated that 
some interactive courses may be delivered to Pahrump and Tonopah from Ely. The 
facilities
 in existence in Pahrump may ease some of the IAV challenges we are currently 
experiencing.  Faculty expressed concerns over delivery methods in distance 
education and the ability to deliver degrees via internet and IAV accessibility. 

l) When asked about comparing the strong community-based Foundation in Elko with the one in Pahrump, Dr. Killpatrick advised that the community refuses to develop a Foundation to support CCSN.  However, there is a very strong core of residents who support the affiliation of GBC with Pahrump.  Pahrump currently has a population of 40,000 people and is experiencing continued growth.  A new hospital will open in 
 February, 2006.  A new business office complex is opening, and GBC has been offered 
 the top floor for classrooms.  Two million of the seven million dollars for a new 
building has been raised already and there is a considerable amount of political clout to approach the state for the balance.
m) Chair Uhlenkott announced an IAV forum on Friday, November 4th for faculty and staff to discuss the challenges of affiliation with Pahrump.

n) There was another request from faculty to visit the site.  President Killpatrick reiterated that if the financial requests have been satisfied, a team of faculty, staff and administrators will be going to Pahrump for a needs evaluation.

o) President Killpatrick announced a night burn at the Fire Science Academy on Wednesday, October 26, 2005 starting at 7:00 p.m.  If anyone is interested there will be a van available if you wish to attend.  In the next few months the college will schedule an underground mining tour for people who have never been 1,200 feet under the ground.
III. Approval of Minutes: approved with corrections.  
IV. Senate Chair Report: Chair Uhlenkott presented the following report:

a) Surveillance Policy was approved by President’s Council.

b) Emeritus status will be granted to Georgeanna Smith by President Killpatrick
c) The language in the sabbatical and tenure policies was approved by President’s Council with the revision in language to include references to UCCSN change to NSHE, references to Personnel now change to Human Resources, and the wording be changed from academic community to Nevada academic community. Policy changes will be posted on the President’s Web page.

d) Further discussion about Pahrump will be held Friday, November 4th.  Should word reach us that negotiations have suspended, the meeting is canceled.
e) College Bowl Sunday has been scheduled for January 29, 2006. GBC will be the site for the event.  Please contact Tammy Staley or Bailey Billington as there has been a request for twenty-five faculty and staff to assist with Senior Round Tables on November 21 and 22.  They anticipate 640 prospective students on campus those days.
f) Employment by a Regent in a state educational institution would have to be delayed one year after completion of the Regent’s term as presidents of these institutions may feel obligated to hire a Regent.  This policy, if adopted could include Faculty Senate Chairs.
g) Salary Equity Pool- Community college senate chairs from CCSN, TMCC, GBC, WNCC (UNR, UNLV, and DRI also support) are considering ways in which to lobby the legislature to raise all community college instructional faculty salaries. This came after UCCSN was allocated additional funding in the 2005 legislature. The Board of Regents approved CCSN’s plans to create a Distinguished Professor Award, establish a salary adjustment to attract nursing faculty, and award instructional faculty a lump sum addition to their base salary of approximately $800 for FY 2005-2006.
h) Faculty Senates are being asked to support the adoption of Domestic Partnership Benefits.  The Human Resources Advisory Committee recommends that NSHE adopt a policy that requires all current and future employee-paid insurance program providers offer participation to employees with domestic partners identical premiums and plans offered to employees with spouses.  Definition of Domestic Partner was questioned.  THE HRAC defines: “Domestic partners are any two individuals, who consider themselves life partners, who share responsibility for the necessities of daily living, who maintain a common household, who have attained the age of consent in the State of Nevada, who are not so closely related to one another as would or preclude marriage in the State of Nevada, who are unmarried or whose marriage is not recognized by the State of Nevada, and who have no other partner.”  Chair Uhlenkott requested that faculty review the packet that was sent to them and vote on this issue at the November meeting.
i) BAS in Digital Information Technology and the BAS in Agriculture Management Emphasis were approved.
j) Chair Uhlenkott recommended that faculty review the NSHE transfer rights and responsibilities for students and institutions, especially when advising.
k) Chair Uhlenkott relayed the resolution supporting dual enrollment joint policy resolution by the P-16 Council of the State of Nevada
l) The myth that students take classes at the community college because they are easier was dispelled with the co-enrollment report compiled to respond to the Regents.  Actually, the main reason students took some of their lower division classes at the community college was the cost.
V. Committee Reports:
A. Academic Standards – Information/Action  

The committee has received a request to reduce the number of credits taken at GBC to graduate with honors from 96 credit hours to 45.  UNR requires 60 credit hours. There was discussion that GBC align with the other institutions in the system.  The graduate’s grade point average only includes classes taken at GBC so there should be a large enough number of credits to deserve merit.  Others felt that some of our non-traditional students are returning to school for a more advanced degree and should not be penalized.  Chair Uhlenkott recommend that this issue return to committee to be presented again in November for vote. 


 The INT waiver went to the Assessment Committee and then to the Academic Standards Committee for revision of language.  The following motion was presented: “That judgment will be made by GBC’s Academic Standards Committee and the departments involved and forwarded to Faculty Senate for approval.”  The motion carried and was approved unanimously.

The committee is still developing policy on INT waivers as some students are returning with bachelor’s degrees and have a high degree of integration in their math and science courses.
B. Adjunct Faculty– Information only 

Communication is still an issue, but has improved slightly with the Adjunct Faculty Workroom.  The automatic assignment of adjunct email addresses has been suspended until fall 2006 unless requested by the adjunct.  The GBC Website may provide a link for adjuncts for correspondence and information retrieval.

Course syllabi without “Learner Outcomes” are being returned to adjuncts.  It has been recommended that standardized measurable outcomes be provided for the same course taught at each site to facilitate the completeness of the syllabi.


The “Faculty Quick Reference” and the “Adjunct Faculty Resource Table” have been updated and will appear on the Adjunct Website.


Adjunct base pay was increased $10 per credit for the fall 2005 semester.
C. Assessment Committee – No report 
D. Budget and Facilities – No report
E. Bylaws – Report 

The chairman requested involvement from all entities at the college to facilitate changes in the bylaws.
F. Compensation and Benefits – Information

 Applications for conference travel are being accepted with the following limitations: $300 will be awarded for conference fees and $700 for travel; only two members of a department may attend the same conference; additional funding will have to come from the department’s operating funds.
G. Curriculum and Articulation – Information/Action

Common Course Numbering changes were approved by the committee as they did not require any changes.  Courses missing Learner Outcomes on submitted syllabi were tabled as were courses requiring a full syllabus.


The following courses were submitted to the Senate and were approved unanimously:


CONS 101 
Introduction to Construction Technology



NRS 223 
Soils Laboratory



NURS 436
Community Health Nursing in Rural Setting Practicum



APEC 211
Farm and Ranch Business Analysis  


EDU 350
Secondary Clinical/Field Experience III



EDU 465
Methods of Teaching Career and Technical Education



EDU 461
Methods of Teaching Secondary Social Science



EDU 463
Methods of Teaching Secondary Science



EDU 464
Methods of Teaching Secondary Mathematics



ECE 262
Early Language and Literacy Development  

A revision of the BIAPS AHA program were reviewed and approved by the committee to allow students to focus on either selected arts courses or business courses.


Faculty praised the “Checklist for Course Submissions” as a convenient tool when submitting courses for consideration.  This checklist will be e-mailed to faculty and posted on the website with links to the required forms.
H. Department Chairs – Information only 

Long term scheduling is the focus for Vice-President McFarlane.  Students need the advanced notification when classes will be offered to plan their degree program requirements. 
I. Distance Education – Information only

The committee recommended setting aside one Friday afternoon each month to train faculty on technology methods involved in distance education.  If an instructor teaches an interactive video, hybrid, or online course and is not comfortable with these delivery methods, instructors that use this technology will share their knowledge and experiences with them.

A Distance Education Resource List containing web sites, addresses for journals and newsletters, information on training, equipment, facilities and facilitators will be created.  A link on the GBC website may be available to access the information.
J. Faculty and Administrative Evaluations – No report
K. Library – Information only

 Statistics regarding library usage have been kept for the last four years. The In-Library patronage numbers and peak hours provide the information necessary to schedule coverage on the circulation desk.  Internet usage is up which has been driven by more faculty assigning research papers. The library houses the Audio-Visual Department which has also experienced an increase in usage.  Library staff supports Sonny Hand in his absence.

“Focused Research Interviews” was developed in collaboration with the English Department. The student selects a research topic; an appointment is made with a librarian to investigate appropriate research sources. The student receives one-on-one assistance from the librarian which provides a service not offered in other institutions.

Foundation Center Cooperating Collection is a grants resource collection housed in the GBC library. These are private philanthropic grants.  Karen Dannehl conducts two annual instructional sessions to familiarize the public with the search software.


The library manages program budgets for BAS, BIAPS, Education and Nursing.  The department chairs send requests for books, audio visual resources for purchase from these funds.  Purchasing power as been reduced with budget cuts for 2005-2006.


Outreach programs are scheduled for the spring in collaboration with the Northeastern Nevada Museum, Elko High School and Spring Creek Jazz Ensembles:  


February – History Lives



March – Women’s History Month



April – Jazz Appreciation 


Last year the committee requested an additional circulation position, which has not been filled to date and is still needed.  Currently the committee is seeking a temporary hire to cover for Gary in his absence.
L. Personnel – Information 

The Position Description for Instructional Designer and Trainer was distributed to faculty prior to the Senate meeting with the associated organizational chart.  This position will report to Garry Heberer.  Support for faculty is the main function of this position.

  
The Winnemucca position in Social Science has been suspended at this time.

October 30 is the deadline for Request for Sabbatical.  There are no applications to date.


The committee requests Chairs for tenure-seeking faculty submit the paperwork.
M.  Student Relations – No report
VI. Four-Year Committee Reports:

A. Bachelor of Applied Science – No report
B. Bachelor of Arts in Integrative and Professional Studies –Report


 The program has admitted a new student, is examining new edition of the handbook, and is considering changing the name of the program.
C. Bachelor of  Science in Nursing – Information only

October 24, 25, and 26, 2006 has been set as the dates for the NLNAC accreditation visit.


The program is anticipating three BSN graduates December 2006.

D. Bachelor of Social Work – No report
E. Elementary and Secondary Education – No report
VII. New Business--  

    Intellectual and Cultural Enrichment “ad hoc” Committee


The proposal to create this committee as an “ad hoc” to faculty senate was approved with one opposed vote.  The purpose of the committee is to serve as an advisory committee for intellectual and cultural enrichment for students, faculty and the community.  The goal of the committee is to bring sponsored guest speakers, performances, exhibits, and forums to enhance and support academics at Great Basin College campus and centers.  It is the intention of this committee to coordinate efforts, ensure faculty input in the events, and monitor better planning for events.

Point of Order 


It was the “Sense of the Senate” to support the Emeritus status to be bestowed on Georgeanna Smith for her many years of service as an instructor and Director of the Nursing Program. 

VIII. Public Comment: none
IX. Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned at 2:46 P.M.
